Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council
Cc: 
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 14 January 2013 at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.


Delia Shephard
Clerk to Sandy Town Council

10 Cambridge Road

Sandy SG19 1JE
8 January 2013

A G E N D A
	
	
	Reports

	1
	Apologies


	x

	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations 

i) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests

ii) Personal Interests

iii) Requests for dispensations (must be notified to the Proper Officer in writing in advance of the meeting)

	x


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

To consider the minutes of an extraordinary meeting of Sandy Town Council held at 6 pm on  Monday 17 December 2012 and the minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held at 7.30 pm on Monday 17 December 2012 and  approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	

	4

	Public Participation
To receive any questions from members of the public.
	x


	6
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations

To receive minutes of the following committees and sub-committees and if applicable to approve recommendations therein.
1 Human Resources Sub-committee Monday 29 October 2012
Recommendation 

It was resolved: to recommend to Council that the sub-committee should undertake a full review of all staff workloads, job descriptions and reporting structures in order to consider improvements to performance.  The review would include consideration of time spent on specific aspects of council work eg Mayoral work.  Working times and practices would also be included and the task would be undertaken alongside planning for the move to new premises and the Council’s review of its own strategic goals.  (These minutes have previously been approved but the recommendation was not highlighted at the Town Council meeting when this happened.)
2 Development Scrutiny Committee on Monday 10 December 2012 

No recommendations

3 Community Services and Environment Committee on Monday 10 December 2012

Recommendations

Item 4 Fallowfield Public Open Space and Play area

It was resolved: (ii) to recommend that chestnut pale fencing is installed adjacent to two exterior gates on the large open space to protect the planting until it is established.

(With regard to this recommendation the cost of the materials for the chestnut pale fencing is £205 +VAT and the time for the outdoor staff to complete the project is 8 hours.)

Item 5 Jenkins Pavilion

It was resolved to recommend that the Town Council extends its management contract with Stevenage Leisure Ltd from the 1st April 2013 to 30th September 2013.

Item 6 Sandy Market

It was resolved: (i) to recommend that the budget for the market remains the same for 2013/14 as it is 2012/13.

(ii) to recommend that the regular Farmers Market Stallholders are given one month’s free rent in February 2013 as an apology for confusion caused at the December 2012 Farmers Market.

Item 8 Parking at Bedford Road Recreation Ground
It was resolved to recommend that no parking was to be allowed on the grounds as stated in the lease and individual requirements for access and parking in Bedford Road Recreation Ground is dealt with on a case by case basis by the Town Council.


	x
x

x
x



	7
	Budget and Precept setting
a) To approve the accounts for payment

b) To receive a report showing income and expenditure against budget for the financial year 2012/13 to date

c) To receive a report from the clerk and to  scrutinize and amend  approve the proposed budget for Sandy Town Council for the year 2013/2014
d) To scrutinize the proposed scale of charges for Sandy Town Council services for the year 2013/14

e) To set the precept demand for the year 2013/14 


	To follow
To follow
√

√



	8
	News Release
	


2013/14 Estimates Process

Clerk’s Report
	i) Implications of changed tax base  At the time of writing no new information has been made available about the changes to Sandy’s tax base necessitated by government’s change to the localisation of council tax support.  The best figures available are an indicative tax base of 3768 entailing a loss of precept of £43,022.  The indicative grant indicates support of £42,378 which leaves a deficit of £644 (figures based on 2012/13). However members should be aware that in 2014/15 there will be no support grant and the tax base will remain at the  reduced  figure of  3768 (with any annual alterations caused by house building or demolition).  
ii) Precept calculation The draft budget is now in its third version and reports have been prepared using two increases on precept.  The first is 2.9% and the second is 4.9%.  These increases have been applied to the total precept amount collected in 2012/13.  Therefore when  the new tax base is used the average band D figure will increase by more than 2.9% or 4.9% although  the support grant of £42,378 can then be deducted from total  precept amount which will reduce the band D figure.  A worked example will be available at the meeting.
iii) Budget preparation At the last meeting it was proposed to fund the maintenance of the Fallowfield public open space (POS) and play areas from the commuted sum secured by the council from Kier. In addition further cuts have been made to the budget but taking all this into account the council is still left with a deficit budget.  The shortfall would be £43,383 assuming Fallowfield maintenance costs funded from commuted sum and overall precept remained at the 2012/13 level.
It is not sustainable to continue working with a deficit budget. The council’s reserves are proportionately low when compared with a comparison of the larger town/parish councils in the Central Bedfordshire area.  Whilst this is prudent if the council is breaking even every year, the use of deficit budgets in the past means that the reserves are regularly depleting and the level of precept being charged is unrealistic to allow service delivery at the current level as long as present methods of operating are continued.  

The council faces difficult decisions about its future.

As the clerk described to the Council at a workshop in September 2011 prior to last year’s budget preparation the process of budget setting is governed by rules in the Audit Commission Act 1998 and the Accounts and Audit regulations issued under the Act ie “proper practices”.   Proper practices recommend that the method of calculating the budget is to cost the council’s spending plans, assess income (precept, charges, grants, interest),  take into account contingency planning (inflation, emergencies etc), take into account long term planning (maintenance cycle, wish list) and consider the council’s balances before agreeing the budget.  Councils generally use an incremental method of budget preparation which is what Sandy has done in the past.  

The 2013/14 draft budget has been prepared on an incremental “stay the same” basis since the council has not agreed a strategic plan on which to base a spending plan or formally identified the key priorities for 2013.  As the precept is the main source of income for this council the clerk proposes that, in the light of the deficit budget produced, the council should now consider determining the precept first and then adjusting the spending plans according to the resources available.  Whilst this is not best practice method, it is a pragmatic approach to the current situation and is permitted within the regulations provided the necessary steps described above are also followed.  

iv) Reductions in expenditure

The staff team is the resource which enables the council to undertake all its activities and all staff (with the exception of one cleaner) are involved in direct provision of public services. As the clerk has previously advised the council on many occasions whilst the grounds staff and the TIC staff have manageable workloads the Clerk, Deputy and Administrator/Mayor’s Secretary are all struggling to keep on top of workloads which are ever increasing.  The clerk and the staff team have identified changes to practice which would improve efficiency and save cost but it has not been possible to implement the changes as staff are working in a reactive, “fire-fighting” culture and change has proved difficult for many parts of the organisation.    It was hoped that the move to new premises would allow greater integration of the TIC and administrative team which would increase productivity and council has agreed to review the internal arrangement of the current premises.

At the Human Resources Sub-committee on 29 October 2012 it was agreed to recommend to Council that a full review of all staff workloads, job descriptions and reporting structures in order to consider improvements to performance alongside the council’s planned review of its own strategic goals.  

These two reviews are critical to identifying potential changes in services, operating practice and structures which will allow the council to make the long term changes necessary to bring the council to the position of a balanced budget.   

To sum up, the clerk is unable to propose further cost savings without a significant change to the way in which the council operates internally.   The clerk is working to explore ways of long term sharing of services and equipment externally in partnership with other local councils and a group of larger local council clerks in Central Bedfordshire has been set up to pursue this sharing of resources.  

v) Increases in income 

Precept is not the only potential source of income for the council and the clerk recommends that the review of the council’s operations should include consideration of other ways of revenue raising.  The clerk has had little opportunity to work on projects which might attract grant funding but if internal changes were made to free up management time then fundraising and partnership work could be explored more fully with the potential to develop other revenue streams. 
A suggested scale of charges is attached which has been used to prepare the budget.  It does not include Jenkins Pavilion hire charges as it is suggested that Stevenage Leisure Ltd  (SLL) is asked to provide its own proposed scale of charges for the changing rooms and other facilities at Jenkins Pavilion which can then be approved by council.  It would be most helpful if the Jenkins charges are not determined until as close as possible to the yearend review of the management contract.  The combined pitch and changing room charges should also be set once additional information from SLL is available.  

Interest on the commuted sum for Fallowfield has been included in the budget.  At present the funds are still not invested as liquidity had been retained to allow purchase of the Old Chapel.  A review of the council’s investments is needed and a decision made about how long to invest this sum for now that the Old Chapel is no longer an on-going project. 
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